SUPPORTERS’ COMMITTEE MEETING
22 JUNE 2013

1. Attendees

1.1. Representing Liverpool Football Club: Susan Black (SB); Gill Derbyshire (GD); Phil Dutton (PD); Rishi Jain (RJ); Yonit Levy-Sharabi (YLS) and Andrew Parkinson (AP). Representing the Supporters’ Committee: Paul Amann (PA); Sam Armstrong (SA); Jeanette Dodd, Vice-chair (JD); Karen Gill, Honorary President (KG); Tore Hansen (TH); Steve Kelly (SK); Bob Humphries, Chair (BH); Damien Moore (DM); Abu Nasir (AN); Richard Pedder (RP); Laurie Whitehead (LWh). Facilitator: William Montgomery (WM).

2. Welcome

2.1. WM opened the Eighth Supporters’ Committee Meeting by welcoming all present, including Gill Derbyshire, who was attending her first meeting as Head of Customer Experience. He apologised on behalf of Ian Ayre (IA) who was away on business.
2.2. AP continued by saying that IA is committed to attend at least two meeting each season. The timing of this meeting coincided with activities in the transfer market, which was taking up much of his time.
2.3. BH offered apologies for Janet Brown, Nasser Aboobakar and Lewis Cubbin. James Benson attended the pre-meeting of the committee but could not attend the meeting with the club owing to work commitments.
3. Update from the Committee

3.1. BH confirmed the committee’s understanding that pressing commitments would preclude the owners and club officials from attending the meetings. With this in mind, the committee hope that the four meeting dates for the coming season can be agreed and that each meeting will be attended either by IA, John Henry or Tom Werner. There has been an expectation that FSG would attend at least two out of the four annual meetings; so it is unfortunate that they have not managed any this season.

3.2. AP said that if the owners can’t attend a scheduled meeting, then it might be possible for them to meet with some members of the committee during other times when they are over. For example, the Hillsborough Memorial Service would have represented a good opportunity for them to meet with the committee this year.
3.3. BH reported that the committee met at the Liverpool Supporters Club in Lower Breck Road the previous evening. The committee engaged in a Q&A with representatives of various fans’ forums and bloggers. The meeting went well, and the committee were pleased with the level of questions put forward. The event helped raise the profile of the committee and it is planned to hold further events in the coming season. Ideally, the next will be at the start of the coming season when all fans will be invited to attend. The committee would look to the club to assist in publicising the date, time and venue. It is hoped that these meeting will increase the level of participation from all fan groups.
3.4. BH reported that the committee feels that the level of consultation has improved over the first eight meetings. However, the committee would like to see the level of consultation expanded to include organisations such as the LDSA (Liverpool FC Disabled Supporters Association). It is important that when decisions are made, they are made with the best interests of everyone involved.

3.5. SB asked how would the numbers be managed in relation to opening up future meetings between the committee and all fans. When it comes to the Hillsborough Memorial Service, fans are issued with a free ticket, which gives them access to the stadium.

3.6. BH stated that the committee would need to look at how the process would work. The committee would have to look at the numbers the club could hold and then send invitations out, measure the response rate, and determine if the numbers need to be limited.

4. Minutes of the last meeting and matters arising
4.1. PD advised that the club was determined to notify season ticket holders of any changes to the selling process in good time and hoped that the Club would be able to notify if there are any changes early in 2014.
4.2. PD advised that he planned to meet with SA and BH in the coming weeks to discuss making youth tickets available for cup games. It is hoped that a facility will be in place in time for the start of the coming season.
4.3. PD confirmed that one of the hospitality lounges in the Main Stand will move to smart card access this season which will, in due course, enable hospitality season ticket holders to transfer unwanted tickets more easily and allow the Club to look at the trialing of a buy-back system that has been implemented in other areas of the stadium.
5. Update by Liverpool Football Club

5.1. AP said that it had been voiced at the last meeting that both sides were confident of getting the governance handbook signed off in advance of this meeting. This has not been possible owing the amount of work involved. That said, the handbook is now in a format were both sides feel comfortable and apart from a few minor amendments and the inclusion of some appendices, such as one covering communication, the handbook will be ratified in the next ten days.
5.2. BH agreed that a good deal of work had been achieved by both club and committee on putting the governance handbook together. However, whilst that physical document needs to be right, it is more important that the practice has to be right also, and that both sides should work together effectively to ensure its practical implementation and adherence.

5.3. AP reminded those present that a debate took place at the last meeting on the process for selecting new committee members. It is hoped that the process will involve the committee and club in the first instance, and that fans will have the facility to vote for their preferred candidate. AP, BH and other members of the club will meet to discuss the mechanics of the process in the next couple of weeks.
5.4. AP stated that the club is endeavouring to come to each meeting prepared to answer any queries or concerns that may arise and where necessary, have the right representative in attendance to address such matters. As it is not always obvious as to what the agenda item is about, it would assist the club if more detail could be provided in advance of each meeting. BH agreed to provide as much information about each discussion point in advance of each meeting.
5.5. AP stated that there was a great deal of work underway in the stadium ahead of the new season. As well as the annual replacement of the pitch, the club is also engaging in renovation works to the Centenary Stand and several hospitality lounges. Work also continues with meeting the club’s commitment in relation to the new broadcasting contract to provide additional facilities to the media. The club is also preparing for its pre-season tour of Indonesia, Australia and Thailand. 90,000 people are expected to attend the game in Australia, and it is hoped that the other two games will prove equally as popular. The club is also heavily involved in membership and season ticket renewals, and kit launches.

5.6. SB gave a short presentation on the club structure, highlighting the key officials at the club and what functions they are responsible for. The key roles reporting to Ian Ayre, Managing Director, are:
	Position
	Name
	Responsibility

	Chief Financial Officer
	Andy Hughes
	Finance

Technology

	General Counsel
	Natalie Wignall
	Legal

Football Secretary

Human Resources

	Chief Commercial Officer
	Billy Hogan
	Partnerships

International Soccer Schools

Retail

Ticketing & Hospitality

	Chief Media Officer
	Matthew Baxter
	Digital Media

	Director of Communications
	Susan Black
	Internal Communications

Public Relations

Press Office

	Operations Director
	Andrew Parkinson
	Customer Experience

Customer Relationship Management

Stadium & Operations

Hospitality, Conference & Events

	Other
	
	Liverpool Ladies

LFC Foundation


5.7. PA asked what role procurement has within the LFC structure, particularly in relation to benefiting the local economy. SB responded by saying that wherever possible, the club will always choose to buy locally. AP continued by saying that it is a general principle of the club to buy locally. For example, any refurbishment work that is carried out, the club looks to employ local contractors. The same can be said for food suppliers. Wherever possible, the services of local tradespeople and suppliers will be engaged. The club has recently achieved recognition from Business in the Community, a requirement of which was to employ and engage with the local business community.
5.8. SB gave an update on the Anfield Project, details of which were embargoed until 8pm on Monday 24 June. The committee were asked to respect the confidentiality of the information shared.
6. Equality – the main discussion item for this meeting
6.1. RJ, as Social Inclusion Officer, gave a short presentation on equality and diversity at the club. He covered the aims and objectives of the approach, which has been developed under the title of Embracing Difference Regardless.

6.2. He introduced the key club officials who have a responsibility for the equality and diversity agenda; including Natalie Wignall, Legal Counsel; Lise Jenkins, HR Director; Amanda Heaton, Head of Ethics and Policy; Julie Harris, Head of HR, Operations and Technology; and Colin McCall, Disability and Accessibility Officer.

6.3. He covered the club’s support and involvement in such campaigns as Kick It Out, Show Racism the Red Card, Liverpool Pride, Level Playing Field and the Anthony Walker Foundation. He also detailed the club’s most recent achievements, which are detailed on the club’s website, including, but not limited to, the Business in the Community Mark. LFC is the only Premier League Club to achieve this prestigious recognition.

6.4. In addition to this, the success and recognition of the Club’s work in engaging with the LGBT community was focused upon, with specific mention of Liverpool Pride, Football v Homophobia and the signing of the Charter for Action against Homophobia and Transphobia in Sport. He also covered the club’s plans for the continuation training of stewards in the subject of equality and diversity.

6.5. RJ concluded the presentation using PA as a case study of how successful the working relationship between Club employees and Supporters Committee representatives can be, using the example of PA’s involvement in the Club’s LGBT activities. The potential roles of other members of the Supporter’s Committee, specifically focusing on the Equality sub-group was covered, mentioning SA, AN and LC and the different activities they could be involved in moving forward. 
6.6. JD gave a brief presentation to start the discussion on equality. Her presentation focussed on her area of expertise, namely: disabled supporters. She began by highlighting the three main areas where the club can address the issues faced by disabled supporters:
a) Ensure the redevelopment meets the requirements of the accessible stadia design guidelines.

b) Zero tolerance of disability abuse.

c) Maintaining a concessionary ticket price structure for disabled supporters.

6.7. With regard to c) above, there are a number of arguments to support why it is important to offer concessionary prices. Low income and disability is a huge problem facing the country, resulting in many disabled people being locked in the poverty trap. Disability causes multi-dimensional poverty. When offered correctly, concessions reduce inequality and will support the vision of the LFC Foundation.

6.8. Disabled people are twice as likely to live in poverty as non-disabled people. A third of all disabled adults live in low-income households. This situation has been constant for at least the past ten years. Recent changes to the benefit system, particularly the introduction of the bedroom tax, have hit disabled people hardest.
6.9. With regard to multi-dimensional poverty, it is widely recognised that disabled people face hardship in their daily lives. Not only does this include financial hardship, but high unemployment, social exclusion and negative social attitudes. Poverty of opportunity and poverty of expectation have resulted in a lack of individual aspiration in many disabled people. However, inequality can be addressed and lives can be improved.
6.10. At West Ham, their ticket prices have only risen in line with inflation in the past 21 years. They have introduced price bands for 2013/14, but after taking feedback from their disabled fans, and in recognition of the social exclusion and poverty that they face, the club has created a new Band 5 category for all disabled fans. This means that match-day tickets are the cheapest wherever they are in the stadium. JD urged the club to do the same.
6.11. The provision of concessionary ticket prices is widespread. For example, the disabled persons railcard and discounts offered by hotels, theatres and sporting venues. The fact remains that allowing disabled supporters to sit alongside non-disabled supporters is a simple way of improving lives.

6.12. Man City, Newcastle and Fulham, responded to JD’s poll by stating that a) disabled supporters pay 50% of the ticket price; b) tickets are offered at a concessionary price and are tailored to meet the needs of the disabled supporter; and c) our ticket price structure equates to 50% of the equivalent match-day ticket.
6.13. The LFC Foundation is dedicated to inspire positive change by reaching out to disadvantaged communities. The work should be extended to allow all disabled supporters to attend a football match. LFC needs to dip into its rich history, endorse its commitment to social injustice and equality, and maintain a concessionary ticket price structure for disabled people. Football should be for all, whether you are playing or supporting.
6.14. BH asked about the impact of tiered-pricing structure on wheelchair users. He stated that the committee had discussed the inequality faced by disabled supporters, in particular the reduced access to tickets and poor seating arrangements experienced by wheelchair users. Why, therefore, were they not excluded from the tiered-pricing structure imposed on fans for the start of the coming season?
6.15. PD said that the price of disabled tickets has always been linked to the full ticket price in each stand. This season was no different. The Club, some time ago, agreed that, due to the issues we have with disabled facilities and limited availability, all the spaces and seats would be subject to 25% discount. This was in recognition of the issues we have, but does not preclude those spaces from price rises in general. We viewed the 25% discount as the mitigation for the problems we have. We have to be mindful of creating pricing discrepancies within the bands of tickets by subsidising tickets in different parts of the ground. That said, we do recognise the unique issues faced by our disabled supporters currently at Anfield and would like to work with you and the LDSA to review the pricing and issues faced by all disabled supporters and to agree a structure going forward that we can use until the stadium situation is resolved.
6.16. PA asked about the open dialogue with equality and diversity representatives at the club.
6.17. AP said that the club has people with skill sets who are able to pick up specific questions, queries or concerns more easily than those with more wide ranging responsibilities. Everyone at the club is open to dialogue, but there may well be someone more appropriate to direct a question or raise an issue with.

6.18. PA continued by saying that the Equality Standards mission statement includes reference to ‘tolerance’ and that equality is more about acceptance. It would therefore be helpful if the club could influence changes to the wording in the statement, and to keep the pressure on securing positive change across the governing body and other clubs.
6.19. RJ advised that he would be the best point of contact with regard to equality and diversity. As it was his ‘day job’, he has more time to deal with such matters and that if matters are raised via other club officials they often end up on his desk anyway. Therefore, a more expedient response would be achieved if members came to him in the first instance.
6.20. AN asked about the club’s equality and diversity policy.
6.21. RJ stated that the club has an equal opportunities policy, which incorporates equalities and diversity. This document has been approved and has been implemented across the club.

6.22. AN stated that its not only about documented policies, but more about getting such policies embedded into all aspects of people’s work. In terms of rolling out training programmes, does this apply to players as well as staff?
6.23. RJ confirmed that the club had carried out training with the U18s, U21s, Academy Team and Liverpool Ladies. In terms of the First Team, the club didn’t think the same one-hour training would be appropriate in its current form and that a different approach would need to be deployed for it to be truly effective. It the Premier League approach is to be adopted, the club will utilise this approach. If not, the club will deliver a version of its own training package.

6.24. AN stated that at the meeting between the committee and fans the previous evening, fans representing the Asian community expressed an interest in seeing Halal or more vegetarian options in the food courts. Additionally, the provision of multi-purpose prayer facilities, possibly in the form of a temporary structure.
6.25. AP said there are opportunities to expand the food offer, and, from time to time, the club has provided a wider menu. In the past, the club has introduced pasta carts, healthy wraps, and curries, etc. However, these were not well received and sales were poor. Whilst the club is keen to provide a varied and healthy menu, we need also to be conscious of what fans want.

6.26. KG asked if the club would help with the adoption and promotion of the LFCSC motto. She stated that the motto for the supporters’ committee was a statement that was said by Bill Shankly, her grandfather, in 1971: “We're Pro-Liverpool and Anti-Nobody”. The committee would like to enlist the club’s help in promoting the motto across the fan base.
6.27. AP responded by saying that the motto is included in the new governance handbook, but continued by saying that there will be other opportunities for the club to get the motto publicised. SB confirmed that her team would be pleased to work with KG to create a plan of action, and make it happen.
6.28. JD asked about offering a wheelchair experience for senior officials. She offered a suggestion presented at a recent LDSA meeting that there should be an exercise involving senior LFC officials swapping tickets with wheelchair users, so the wheelchair users will sit where the officials sit and the officials will sit where the wheelchair users usually sit.
6.29. RJ confirmed that the club is well aware of the challenges faced by wheelchair users and that the club is keen to address the issue. However, getting officials to sit in a wheelchair bay on a match-day is not going to result in a light bulb moment. It is worth noting that the Club’s Disability and Accessibility Officer have already undertaken this experience. AP continued by saying that the club is well-aware of its commitments in this area and to try to make the match day experience as good as it can be for both individuals and groups. The club will continue to look at the issue and will make improvements as and when it can.

6.30. SA asked about the female facilities in the Centenary Stand, specifically if there were any plans to address the issue of poor female toilet facilities in the lower centenary stand.
6.31. AP confirmed that the club would take the issue away, investigate it further and propose a solution where practicable.
6.32. SA stated that the profile of the ladies team on the website, and other media, has not been enhanced over the past twelve months. She feels that there is an opportunity to feature more stories about the ladies team on the website, and with the ladies fixtures commencing a few weeks before the first team, an opportunity exists to get some good press coverage in place.
6.33. SB confirmed that the club is recruiting a general manager to look after the ladies team, and that the online profile of the team will be enhanced as a result. SB agreed that the club is not yet where it needs to be in terms of the promotion of the ladies team, but plans are in place to rectify the situation.

6.34. PA stated that the committee would like to get more involved in the work of the LFC Foundation.
6.35. SB responded by stating that the club would be happy to involve the committee more in the work of the Foundation and that introductions will be made.

7. Closing remarks from the BH, chair of LFCSC

7.1. BH thanked the club for their hospitality, and particularly the facilities provided for both the pre-meeting and main meeting. He hoped that on account of the discussions taken place, the club can move forward some of the pressing issues in the equality and diversity arena.

7.2. BH proposed the coming season’s meetings between the committee and club would fall on, or around, these dates: 17/08/13; 09/11/13; 08/02/14 and 11/05/13. These dates are all Saturdays, so assuming the match actually takes place on this date, the meeting would move to the Sunday (i.e. the day after). JD asked if notice of upcoming meetings can be featured on the website so the fans have sufficient opportunity to submit questions relating to the topic under discussion.

8. Closing remarks from AP on behalf of the club

8.1. AP stated that he felt that the meetings were becoming more open and effective. He liked the format, including presentations from the committee and club, followed by the opportunity to ask questions based on what has been presented.
Key actions agreed at this meeting:
1. Club and Committee to agree the dates of the four meetings for the coming season with the aim of IA, John Henry or Tom Werner attending at least one meeting each.

2. Committee to determine the date of the next meeting between the committee and fans; and work with the club to promote the event across the fan base.
3. PD, SA and BH to meet to discuss making youth tickets available for cup games.
4. Club and Committee to ratify governance handbook in the next ten days.

5. AP and BH to meet and identify process for identifying and selecting new committee members.

6. Committee to provide as much information as possible on the discussion point in advance of each meeting.

7. Club to revisit the ticket pricing for disabled supporters.
8. Club to engage with Kick It Out regarding the use of the word ‘tolerance’ in wording of the Equality Standards Mission Statement.

9. Club to ensure that it goes beyond ‘tolerance’ (as mission statement above) and work towards acceptance, and complete integration.

10. Club to create an action plan to help promote the LFCSC motto.

11. Club to increase profile of ladies team on the website through news stories and profiles.

12. Club to introduce members of the committee to representatives of the LFC Foundation.
Update from the meeting on 20 April 2013

Since the meeting #8 concluded, PD, on behalf of the club, offered the following update to questions that were not addressed at the meeting #7 on 20 April 2013 due to time constraints.

Q10: Consultation was made with the Supporters' Committee with regards to the introduction of a tiered pricing structure for league games from next season. However there was no mention of the bringing forward of the payment period for season ticket holders. Can you explain why this aspect wasn't mentioned and communicated much earlier to give supporters an opportunity to arrange their finances?

PD: Focus was on ensuring that we communicated the new tiered pricing structure correctly and the decision to move the deadline date was taken relatively late in the planning process. We acknowledge that we should have given our fans more notice of this and any future changes will be communicated as early as possible; that said we have no current plans to change the timelines for next summer’s renewals
 
Q12: With the introduction of the new financial controls that are to be introduced next season and the restrictions it places on increases to players’ wages, does the club envisage this helping to keep ticket prices more affordable and realistic?
PD: Each year we look at variety of factors when deciding on the pricing policy for the following year; like last season we may freeze prices in some summers and others may see price rises. We have not started the process of looking at the price for 2014 / 2015 yet but will factor in all of the internal and external influences before ultimately deciding on what to do; it would be wrong to commit either way at this point. We believe that the new tiered solution will allow more flexibility in pricing going forward.
Q13: What is the feasibility of the Club revisiting the tiered pricing structure in light of those who suffer from restricted views or whose seats are subject to bad weather, in particular disabled supporters?
PD: We are always evaluating our ticketing policy and indeed have taken much of what has been said on board already, we will look at the feedback we receive in the coming months and factor that into our pricing and tiered policy going forward. Again it would be wrong to commit to change right now, especially as we have not begun selling games for next season yet but at the right time we will look at everything with fresh pair of eyes.
This summary has been produced from audio recording provided by LFC
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